




Minutes

The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 8th September 2008 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT: 

Miss M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mr. E. H. Butcher (from item 1537), Mr. A. Clarke, Mr. M.D. Hatley, 
Mr J.A. Jones, Mr. B. W. Nanson, Mr. G. C. A. Roads, Mr D. Stevens
1526 
Apologies for Absence
Apologies had been received from Mr D. J. E. Gilks and Mr E.H. Butcher.
1527
Minutes 
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday, 21st July 2008, having been circulated previously, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman. 
1528
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

There were no Matters Arising which were not covered by items on the agenda.


1529
Declarations of Interest
Miss Rothwell and Mr Hatley declared a prejudicial interest in the Village Hall as they were Chairman and Treasurer respectively of the Village Hall Management Committee. They both spoke on the item at paragraph 1540.9 but did not take part in the final discussion nor in the vote. Mr Nanson chaired the meeting for the duration of this item. 
1530
Public Participation
No members of the public were present.
1531
Composition of Council
Council noted the letter sent to the Electoral Services Manager requesting a reduction in Councillor numbers from 11 to 9. A response was awaited. 
1532
Recreation Ground
1532.1 
Progress Report
Persistent rain had made it impossible to move the mound of earth. Mr Hatley would arrange for this to happen as soon as the weather improved and the ground dried out a bit. The 3-weekly grass cutting of the Playground by Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC) had started. A quote for an autumn feed was awaited from TVBC; it was agreed that Mr Nanson and Miss Rothwell would authorise the work. The 6-monthly Playground inspection carried out by TVBC had been very positive. The only item raised was a loose fence post mounting; Council agreed to the quote of £60 from TVBC to secure the post. It was thought that this item might be covered under the guarantee; this would be pursued with the supplier. The hedge along the A3090 had been cut. Arrangements had been made to allow the contractor to get his equipment onto the Recreation Ground so that the inside section of the hedge could also be cut. The boundary hedge to the west of the Recreation Ground was in need of attention. Mr Clark would talk to the farmer who owned the field and report back to Council any proposals for improvement. 

The bin at the White Horse end was not being emptied; Mr Hatley would pursue this. It was agreed that a bin should be placed within the Playground itself; the need to empty the bin would be added to the inspection check list. Mr Hatley would enquire about the availability of a suitable bin.

1532.2 
Re-design of Entrance
Despite repeated efforts there had been no progress with the outstanding items on the re-design of the entrance. Mr Nanson would write formally to the contractors to get things resolved. If necessary a new contractor would be engaged to complete the job.
1532.3 
Youth Football

Council had reviewed the proposal by Ampfield Sports Club to establish and use a football pitch on the Recreation Ground. Play would be on Sundays with training sessions during the week. A start date of 1st November 2008 had been requested. The arrangement was expected to produce income of approx. £1200 in the first season. It was agreed that, should the pitch be unplayable for whatever reason, there would be no rental charged or compensation paid. Approval was given to go ahead with the proposal following a vote of 6:1 members. The Clerk would draw up a rental agreement with Ampfield Sports Club. Some disappointment was expressed that this was for adult, rather than youth football, which had been the original intention. It was agreed that youth football continued to be an aim and would be pursued at a later date. Dismountable goal posts were preferred to fixed ones; Council agreed that Miss Rothwell and Mr Nanson would research and authorise  purchase and installation of a suitable product.
1532.4 
Car park
There had been no progress in determining how best to deal with drainage problems where the car park was due to be situated. It was agreed that decisions on the car park would be deferred until the Council meeting in January when the entrance would be complete and any effects of football usage known.
1532.5 
Fund Raising for Pavilion
It was agreed that the Fund Raising Sub-Committee would be chaired by Mr Nanson. Mr Butcher, Mr Choules, Mr Clark, Mr Gilks, Mr Hatley, Mr Roads and Mr Stevens would be members. Miss Rothwell would attend as an ex-officio member. Once arrangements got underway, other members of the community could be co-opted. The first meeting would be held in October before the budget was set. The Sub-Committee would report to the Finance Committee.
1533
Quality Parish Status
The Chairman’s assessment of Council’s readiness to seek Quality Parish Status was noted. It was recognised that the main challenges lay in improvements to communications and in community engagement. New criteria about training strategies, and about local democracy and citizenship, would also need attention. Improvements to the website, which were planned for later in the year, would help broaden communication in a number of ways. Council confirmed its commitment to pursue quality status in principle and accepted that it would take about 2-3 years to fully meet all the criteria. 
1534  
Review of Management Agreement & Code of Practice for the Burial Ground
Council agreed the final revisions to the Management Agreement and Code of Practice.  Council also agreed to pay the £200 annual fee to the Parochial Church Council for carrying out the administration tasks associated with the Burial Ground. The Chairman would sign the Management Agreement on behalf of the Council. Once the documents had been finalised, the Clerk would write formally to the Revd. Gilks seeking his acceptance of the functions of the Priest-in-Charge under this agreement.
1535
Financial Matters
1535.1  Accounts for payment
It was proposed by Mr. Nanson, and seconded by Mr. Jones, that the following accounts be paid:

Cheques to be signed at the meeting:



 £ (inc VAT)


Ampfield Parochial Church Council- annual payment


200.00
Doreen Matthews - office expenses




  14.09

Doreen Matthews- September salary



504.92

HM Revenue & Customs - September payments


180.93

Doreen Matthews - October salary




504.92

HM Revenue & Customs - October payments


180.93










            1585.79


Payments made between meetings:




 £ (inc. VAT)


 PWLB Recreation Ground loan- direct debit


            3016.65

Godwins Solicitors - cheque guarantee for vendor solicitor
              528.75










            3545.40    
1535.2 
Income 
Receipts for the period had been small and consisted only of bank interest at £115.
1535.3 Anticipated Expenditure
Council reviewed expenditure against budget for the period April-August 2008. Expenditure continued to be very modest but regular mid-year payments were due which would start to bring accounts into line with budgets.

1535.4
Insurance
A revised schedule of assets was still awaited from Zurich along with responses to various queries. The service was very disappointing and the Clerk would continue to press for a response.
1536   Purchase of Speed Limit Reminder Sign
Council noted a map showing the preferred locations for signs identified by Braishfield Parish Council. Braishfield favoured a 50:50 usage schedule with Ampfield; it was agreed that this would be reviewed once the sign had been in use for year. It was also agreed that Mr Clark would meet with a representative of Braishfield and Test Valley Borough Council to determine positions and agree a schedule of use. Maps showing preferred locations in Ampfield, marked by Councillors, would be passed to Mr Clark.
1537   Freehold of Chapel Wood
The conversion documents had now gone to the vendor’s solicitors. The outcome of searches to determine liability for repairs to the chancel of Hursley Parish Church would be known shortly. It was agreed that the Chairman would sign any legal documents on behalf of Ampfield Parish Council and that the Clerk’s address would be used for Land Registry purposes.

1538   Changes to Standing Orders
Council had considered a Legal Topic Note from the National Association of Local Councils     (NALC) about the convention of parish meetings and related issues. It was agreed that the three clear days notice period for the announcement of meetings would not include Saturdays and Sundays or bank or public holiday periods. It was noted that it was considered good practice to record the reason for absence in Council minutes. It was agreed that the choice of words used to explain absences should protect personal privacy where appropriate; the Clerk would seek examples. Standing Orders would be amended to reflect these changes.

It was agreed that the composition of the Planning Committee, previously agreed at the Annual Meeting in May, should be revised to identify Miss Rothwell as an ex-officio member, by virtue of her being Chairman of the Council, rather than attending as a member.
1539  General Correspondence                                                                                                                                                                            
1539.1
Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC) Circulars
Proposed increase in membership fees for 2009/2010.  
1539.2
Hampshire County Council (HCC) Circulars

Planning Hampshire’s Future – Summer 08 update


Establishment of a Hampshire Senate

Proposed traffic order for Hook & Hursley Roads and confirmation of introduction of 30mph in Ampfield Village.

Village Community Grant Scheme
Older People’s Well-being Trigger Tool 
Minerals & Waste Development Framework – Newsletter 6

1539.3 Other Correspondence

Changes to Draft Regional Spatial Strategy for South East 

Letter to Chairman SE Regional Assembly from Parliamentary Under Secretary 
Changes to flood warning areas
Letter from and to Mrs Miessler about the pathway in front of the Potters Heron. 

Letter to Electoral Services Manager about reduction in Councillor numbers 
Letter from Audit Commission about change of location 
1540
Reports
1540.1 
Planning Committee 
The following applications had been commented on after discussion on: 
29 July 2008
08/01736/LBWS}


The White Horse

08/01714/FULLS}
08/01732/FULLS



52 Flexford Close
08/01817/FULLS



54 Flexford Close 

08/01735/TPOS
Trees On Boundary Between Forest Edge & Amberwood Straight Mile

11 August 2008

08/01805/FULLS



Red Lynch Winchester Road

08/01747/FULLS



348 Hursley Road

08/01881/TPOS



28A Beechwood Crescent

08/01904/TPOS



Amberwood Jermyns Lane

08/01922/TPOS



34 Hocombe Wood Road

28 August 2008

08/01870/FULLS



34 Beechwood Crescent
08/01983/TPOS



27 Beechwood Crescent

08/01896/FULLS



326 Hursley Road

08/02041/FULLS



Beech Glen, Beechwood Close

08/01637/FULLS



20 Beechwood Crescent

(variation to 06/03348/FULLS)

08/01909/FULLS



Hazelwood, Hook Road

08/02078/TREES



St Mark’s Church
1540.2   Finance Committee
There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1540.3   Footpath Warden
There was nothing new to report. Mrs Birtwistle would resume checking of paths in the Parish during the Autumn
1540.4 
Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
 There was nothing new to report.
1540.5 
Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC)
It was noted that the Vice-Chair and the Clerk would attend the AGM on 27th September 2008. Council agreed to the increase in fees for HALC membership for 2009/2010 as listed in the proposal for consideration at the AGM.
1540.6 
Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
Mr Clark reported that bus services on the Chandlers Ford/Eastleigh side of the Parish continued to be changed. 
1540.7   Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
There was nothing new to report.

1540.8
Campaign to Protect Rural England
There was nothing new to report.
1540.9 Village Hall Liaison

Mr Hatley circulated 2 quotes to provide and install a hearing loop and amplification system in the Village Hall. Other quotes had been sought but companies had declined to bid. Council discussed the merits of the project and the amount of funding available. Council noted that the installation of the system would increase compliance with the Disability Discrimination Act and would improve facilities generally. Some concern was expressed about the cost which would be in the region of £4000 (exc. VAT). However, approval was given to fund the project following a vote of 5:1 members. Mr Hatley would advise the preferred supplier. Work was expected to start before the end of October. 
1540.10 School Governor

Mr Butcher reported that an Assistant Head Teacher had been appointed and that the school register now numbered 50 pupils. A small working party had been formed to clear up around the School and generally make the area more attractive. This work included the hedges surrounding the War Memorial.
1540.11 Tree Wardens

There was nothing new to report.

1541      Parish Plan
Objectives in the Parish Plan were being met through a range of activities. Mr Nanson would summarise progress on the Action Plan for the January meeting.
1542
Highway Matters

1542.1. Speed Limits A3090
The implementation of the new 30mph speed limit on a section of the A3090 through the Village was expected to happen later in the month. Concern remained about the increased traffic at the junction of Jermyns Lane and the A3090 which would arise from the Abbotswood Development. It was not known how and when the public would be consulted about any changes to the junction. Mr Hatley would find about the process and advise Mr Clark who would alert residents and lead on the Council’s response.
1542.2 
Pedestrian Refuge
The pedestrian refuge was now in place near Keats Restaurant on the A3090. Council was pleased that this long and, at times, frustrating project was now complete. 
1542.3
 Safer Routes to School
Mr Butcher had met with a representative of Hampshire County Council (HCC) who, unfortunately, did not share the view of most others that railings along part of the A3090 would help children and parents cope with the traffic. Mr Hatley was still awaiting a reply from HCC about the cost of such railings. The hedge had been cut back along the A3090 near the school but there was still concern that it reduced visibility when turning out of Knapp Lane. It was noted, however, that there was a lot more pavement under the hedge debris than first appeared.
 1542.6
Condition of road surfaces
Deep pot holes had appeared again in parts of Morleys Lane; Mr Hatley would talk to Hilliers about it. It was noted that large new boards had been placed at the entrance to Pound Lane to advise truck drivers about the height restrictions of the bridges. Two smaller boards were awaited for Green Lane. Council noted the letter from a Parishioner about the condition of part of the pathway in front of the Potters Heron Hotel. The path was on Highways land but was likely to be maintained under arrangement by TVBC. Mr Hatley had made TVBC aware of the need to improve the state of the path.

1543 
Test Valley Borough Council

There was nothing to report that was not covered by other items on the agenda
1543.1 Correspondence
Allocation of affordable housing in villages – briefing note.
1544
Chapel Wood

1544.1
 Friends of Chapel Wood
The first working party of the season would meet at the weekend. Fencing around the pond would be repaired and bracken and rhododendrons would be cut back from pathways and clearings. Bulbs had been ordered for planting in the Woodland at a cost of around £43. Plans had been made to create a fenced off area in the next few weeks for the placement of surplus soil as a result of grave digging. 
Council had been approached by an individual who was interested in acquiring some of the logs lying within Chapel Wood. Advice had been sought on the financial and tax implications of selling or giving away logs. Council decided that, for reasons of good husbandry, logs would not normally be sold but would be left to decay naturally.  

1544.2 
Work in the Woodland
Itchen Valley Trees had completed the third and last tranche of health and safety work in the Woodland. Another three trees had been identified as being in need of attention and the necessary work had been carried out. Arrangements would be made to deal with the Rhododendron roots. A further health and safety audit would be considered next year. The Church hedges had been cut and the route up from the fountain had been trimmed but this would need another cut later in the year. 
It was noted that a tree opposite to the entrance to the parking area at St Mark’s Church had dropped a branch. The Clerk would ask Highways to remove the branch and attend to the tree. 


1544.3 
Burial Ground
Mr Roads had received 2 outline estimates for constructing fencing around the yew hedge; a third estimate was due. It was thought that about 70-80 new plants would be needed to make good the cruciform hedge. Information from suppliers suggested that box, rather than yew, would thrive better in the conditions within the Burial Ground.
1544.4  
War memorial

Mr Roads would organise a working party to attend to the War Memorial and garden. Council agreed that Mr Hatley should acquire a wreath to be laid on behalf of the Council on Remembrance Day. An allowance of £50 for this had been made; any monies leftover would be donated to the British Legion. The Clerk would ask the Police about possible road closure during the Remembrance Day service.
1545
Date of Next Meeting
It was noted that the next meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 10th November 2008 in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.
 1546
Closure
The meeting closed at 9.58 pm. 
Chairman…………………………………………..

Date…………………………
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